
Interview with Marcia Buell, 30 June 1986 

Allen: This is Monday, 30th June 1986, and I am sitting here 
with Marcia Buell. Marcia when did you first come to the 
University? 

Marcia: I came in August 1952, as Director of Food service. 

Allen: And that was when we were running our own kitchens? 

Marcia: Yes. 

Allen: We, as a matter of fact, had thrown out Mealtime 
Management, hadn't we? 

Marcia: No, Mealtime came after I did. 

Allen: Oh, they did? 

Marcia: But they ran just the Student Center. I was strictly 
dormitory feeding. They had the snack back back of Fones in the 
Stables. Then after they built the new Student Center, they 
brought in Mealtime Management, and eventually started to run it 
themselves. That is when I really became Director of Food 
Services. 

Allen: Now what else have you done since then? 

Marcia: In 1973, Harry Rowell, who was the Vice President for 
Business indicated that he wanted somebody who would be the focal 
point for all meetings, whether they be internal or external, 
conferences, liaison to the food service contractor who had just 
been brought in, that was ARA, so I moved over to the student 
Center and set up a department which we had not had prior to 
that, Facilities Coordinator, and arranged the meeting in terms 
of rooms, cleaning, food service, audio visual, dormitories if 
needed, and then I am trying to think, what year it was, it was 
dee ided to combine the special events area in Uni ve rs i ty 
Relations, with facilities. So I moved over to Cortright under 
John Cox, and was the Director of Special Events and Conferences 
for four years, and then I retired. 

Allen: And you retired as of when? 

Marcia: December 31st. 1985. 

Allen: Now during this time you have given an awful lot of 
pa rt ies. I am sure that sornewhe re along the line, some funny 
things have happened at some of these parties. 

Marcia: Well, I think probably one of the funny ones that the 
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president alluded to at my retirement party, or didn't allude to 
, talked about, was although he had his facts incorrect, I think 
he had forgotten, was a springtime at Waldemere party when an 
hour before the party was to start, the power went off. And 
every body went flying around like chickens with their heads cut 
off, as to what they were going to do. Fortunately, we had a lot 
of these glass hurricane candles which we put everywhere, and had 
to readjust. The food was always cooked in Marina, but we did 
the hot hors d'oevres down at Waldemere. waldemere was the only 
building without power. So, Joe Hand and I conferred, he rear-
ranged his plans, went racing back to Marina, and we got the 
party started on time. Howard Glickstein came in and said "This 
is lovely", and I said "considering the fact that we have no 
power in this building." He said, "You don't? I just thought 
this was the ambiance". 

But about a half hour before the party was over, the power came 
back back on. It is one of the things that we lived through. 

Allen: As a matter of fact, I recall that party rather well be-
cause we had had a big rain storm. And Ruth put boots on and 
carried her shoes. And she got down there and she couldn't find 
her shoes, so she went around in her stocking feet all the time. 
We found the shoes outside the car where she had dropped them. 

Marcia: Rather a mess, I am sure. 

Allen: They were done in. 

Marcia: Well, Jo Ellen Morazes and John Martin went racing back 
to Cortright for more candles. Joe Hand had some but we had some 
up in Special Events, and we had them running up and down the 
stairs as the President said at the party, I'm sure that if 
Connie Carroll had been there, he would have - 50,000 candles. 

Allen: You had, particularly when you were Director of Food 
Services, many students working for you. And I'm sure some of 
these students ring nice bells for you and maybe not so nice 
bells for you. 

Marcia: For the most part, students who worked for me 

Allen: Give us some of the bad ones first. 

Marcia: Well, I had one young man whose father was a director on 
campus who had some problems, obviously, and Thursday afternoon 
was drinking afternoon, and they always used to, quite a few of 
them were under the weather by the time we got back, but one af-
ternoon he came in and he was "gone-, and not behaving well and I 
think he thought I would never let him go, because his father 
worked here on campus, and that didn't mean a thing to me, yes it 
dicl, but I fired him, and somewhere along the line I did some-
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thing I almost never did and that was to rehire a student whom I 
hacl fired, and you know, he did the same thing to me? He went 
out and got really drunk the second time, and when I called him 
in to let him go, I read him up one side and down the other, and 
he wasn't too happy with me, but I think his father knew and I 
think he shall remain nameless. 

It's, I had another student one time who came in and went to 
work. He went down to the locker room to put on his 
whites ,because he worked in the kitchen and left his wallet in 
his trousers, we didn't have lockers then, and about a hour later 
discovered it and when down just as one of the cooks was corning 
out of the locker room, so he immediately accused this man, who I 
might add was black, and Wilbur came up to talk with me about it 
cause he was quite incensed, so we had a long talk, this young 
man and I, about the fact that you could not accuse somebody un-
less you really had proof, and just the fact that he had been 
coming out of the locker room didn't mean that he'd taken it 
since an hour had elapsed. So I thought I had this young man all 
straightened out about how you went about finding something and 
certainly not accusing, and this was in the morning and in the 
afternoon he and a buddy of his who was a Philadelphia Lawyer, 
came in and started in on Wilbur again, and I just hit the 
ceiling. I shouldn't have, I realized, but I yelled, and I think 
I startled some of my friends who were around waiting for me to 
go to dinner, and finally I said to him, "how would you like it 
if I told everybody on campus that you came in to my off ice and 
took my wallet?" "But I wouldn't do that, Miss Buell," and I 
said, "no, probably you wouldn't, but I can make people believe 
it", and I said "this is what you are doing to a man that you 
have no proof of", and he kind of looked at me and I said "you 
cannot accuse people without proof". And I said to both of them, 
"now I want you out of here, and I don't want to see you in the 
kitchen again, ever," and they went, and I went back into the 
off ice, this was in another off ice, and these friends of mine, 
they sat there like, well they left my off ice and they did not 
come back into the kitchen and that finished that. 

Allen: Well you had some good students, Gerry Weber was one. 

Marcia: Gerry was one of the outstanding students. 

Allen: Why was that? 

Marcia: Well, he assumed responsibility, extremely well. As a 
matter of fact the full time supervisor that I had at that time 
when I suggested Gerry as a student supervisor, thought he was 
too young and not enough experience in handling people, but he 
was probably one of the best students I ever had. I had another 
one who worked down in the dish room who had been made a student 
supervisor, and liked to be up stairs where the girls were and he 
was supposed to be working, and I had warned and warned and 
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warned him about it. Finally, one day I said Pat, if I catch you 
up here again when you are supposed to be downstairs, you aren't 
going to have a job. Well, as luck would have it, that very day, 
the exhaust fan down in the dishroom went out, and I went 
downstairs for something later on and Pat came to me and said, 
"when are you going to fix that fan?", and I said "what fan?", of 
course he hadn't told me that it had conked out, so I went in to 
the dishroom and he said "well there is steam down to the floor 
and nobody can see anything." Of course the steam was hanging off 
the ceiling, and I said I will have to get it fixed tomorrow 
morning because there is no one in maintenance now where upon he 
stuck his finger in my face, and said "if you don't have this 
fixed by tomorrow night, I won't let my men come to work". Now 
these were all students, all of them. And I said very quietly, 
"that won't be necessary because tomorrow night you won't be 
working", and he turned around and walked upstairs and then the 
next afternoon he came in and he said, "you know, I really need 
this job, Miss Buell, to get through school", and I said "you 
really should have thought of that before you tried to threaten 
me", and I said, "better you should learn it now", and I said 
this to a lot of students, and it always sounded pious to me, but 
I really meant it, better you should learn it when its a job that 
really isn't going to effect you that much, than to go out in the 
world and threaten somebody for whom you work, and not have a job 
that might mean a lot to you, so not too many of those students, 
really. 

I had pretty good students. Jerry Davis worked for me. Jerry came 
down from Maine when there was 400 students and I 'm sure he' s 
told you this, as a transfer student, and of course that was back 
in the old building, the old Marina Hall, and because he was a 
good, conscious worker he became a checker which was the highest 
job the students at that time, and I remember one little incident 
when this, she was an assistant counselor, but she came in 
without her I.D. card, and Jerry told her she would have to go 
back and get her I.D.card so that she could eat. She was a 
little, petite thing and she stamped her foot, and said to Jerry, 
"who do you think you are anyway?" and he said, "when you are in 
here, little girl, I'm God". That's one of our famous stories. 

Allen: I can just see Jerry saying that. 

Marcia.. And then after he graduated he worked on his masters here 
and he did office work for me. I had next to nobody in the way 
of office personnel or supervisors at that time, as I'm sure you 
are aware of. The way things were, we didn't have a lot of money 
and Dr. Littlefield didn't want to have a lot of help. 

Allen: This brings up the question of Dr. Littlefield. You 
worked rather closely with him during these years, any comments? 

Marcia: Any comments about him? Yes, I had great respect for 
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him. I won't say we didn't have our arguments, but I think one 
of the nice things about anything like that was when it was over, 
it was over. He held no grudges, and in fact one time he called 
me in because somebody had complained about what my students got. 
At that time football players got half tuition plus meals, which 
was a very good reward, if you will, and again this person will 
remain nameless, he got wind of it, and went in and complained to 
Henry, and Henry decided that I had to cut down on what I was 
paying, this was maybe October, so he called me in and he and I 
sat there and went back and forth, and he wanted me to do it then 
and I said "no way". I refused. I hired these people telling 
them what they'd get, and I think its unethical to pull back at 
this point, and it became almost a "you will", "I wont", "you 
will, I won't, type of thing". 

Allen: And he's getting purple. 

Marcia; Purple, to say the least, and I had exhausted all my ar-
guments and I just sat there. Well, he had a Rotary meeting that 
day, it was getting close to twelve o'clock and he wanted to go, 
so he finally said, "well alright, but next semester," and I 
said, "fine, next semester". He went out the door and whacked me 
on the back and practically beat me at the door, and that was the 
end of it, but this was the type of relationship we had. I think 
that there was respect for me as well as my respect for him. And 
I always found it a pleasure to work for him. 

Allen: Did he do much entertaining using university facilities? 

Marcia: No. 

Allen: Why? 

Marcia: I don't think that he thought that this was where he 
should entertain. Neither Halsey or Littlefield did. I think in 
the early years there wasn't much money to do much entertaining. 

Allen: we all brought our own dinners. Covered dish dinners. 

Marcia: Of course, the Faculty Women's Club at that time, it was 
faculty and staff, and as you well remember, aside from a couple 
of jealousies, there was great rapport in terms of staff as well 
as faculty, and then at some point, the faculty women decided 
that staff didn't belong in there, and of course staff had done a 
lot of work too, I don't mean that faculty women didn't, but they 
kind of eased the staff women out and found that they couldn't 
really run it too well, and it just went clown the tubes. But 
there was a cohesiveness about all people. I don't think there 
was, oh, we may have had some faculty who were snobs about the 
staff, but very, very little. 

Allen: Many times people have spoken about the spirit of family 
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during that time. 

Marcia: There was cohesiveness on the part of all people to run 
the university, and I think that if I had to analyze both Dr. 
Halsey and Dr. Littlefield, of course they got something out of 
being president, vice president, and then Dr. Littlefield being 
president, but you never had the feeling that anything they did 
was in terms of their own . gain, it was always in terms of what 
the university could gain from it. This is my feeling about the 
two of them, and of course I know they didn't always see eye to 
eye, but in retrospect I think that Dr. Halsey, being the 
idealist and Dr. Littlefield being the practical person, they 
kind of were a good foil for each other. Certainly Halsey 
brought a lot of people on campus, well known people, did a lot 
for the esthetics, if you will, of the college. 

Allen: I think we sometimes underestimate the educational 
aspects of Littlefield and the aspirations. He did a lot more on 
long range planning than was ever done before, and at the end of 
1966 they were talking about the next 20 years, and seeing the 
student population growing by 400 to 500 percent, and they were a 
little off there, but-

Marcia: He also did writing, didn't he? He wrote some books. 

Allen: An outline, yes, and some speeches. 

Marcia: Tremendously bright though. 

Allen: Yes, very much so. 

Marcia: Well, didn't he, one of the outlines that he did for, 
what was it, I'll think of it. 

Allen: Well, it was an outline of European History. 

Marcia: No, I'm talking about something that was adopted 
countrywide by the government. something that we had on campus 
but I can't think remember right now. 

Allen: Not aware of that. 

Marcia: I think one of the funny stories about this, was the 
daughter of friends of Henry and Jeanie, who had flunked out of 
UConn her first year, and Henry suggested to her father that she 
come down here as a fresh start student, and she did, graduated 
and taught in Fones and she went it to see Henry one day and to 
kind of fool him and said hi, and he said "are you having any 
problems?", cause he was concerned about her, and she said, "well 
I'm having some problems with History", and he said, "well have 
you gotten any help, any outlines to see it it will help you", 
and she said, "yes a couple", and he said "by whom?" and she 
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said, "I don't remember". So he picked up one on his desk and 
said "is this one of them?" and she said, "Oh yes", and he said 
"I wrote that one". She used to like to tell that. 

Allen: I'm sure somewhere along the way you have some favorite 
and unfavorite faculty members. 

Marcia, I wasn't aware that I was going to be asked that 
question. Of course, Milt Greenhalgh, he can kid all he wants, 
but he really was probably one of the best faculty that I ever 
had. It is true, I used to fall asleep. Unfortunately I took 
that chemistry the first year we opened up the new building, and 
I used to race out of the dining room about five minutes of six 
to go to class, having been in the dining room since seven 
o'clock that morning, and it was in T 101, if you remember what T 
101 was like, and I, because I was always late had to sit up in 
back, and along abut six thirty I could feel myself going, just 
little cat nap, and then I would wake up, but he really was a 
dynamic teacher. 

John Sherry, whom I had for Analytic Geometry. Louise Turner for 
Trig. She was an outstanding teacher, and of course George 
Stanley, whom I had for Calculus. I tell the story about Dr. 
Ropp outlining my work for my degree, and he had put Calculus 
right after having had Geometry, and I decided I would take 
another Chemistry that year. And I met him, and he said "are you 
taking Calculus", and I said "no, I'm taking Qual and Quant". 
"Oh dear, Miss Buell, you should be taking Calculus", Of course 
I knew more than he did, which was not true, because I got into 
Calculus, and I really had a terrible time reviewing all that I 
had had a couple of years before, I guess. But I got through it 
because George was an outstanding teacher too, he was really, 
probably one of the best I ever had. 

Allen: John Sherry you mentioned. I'm sure you've got some good 
stories about John. 

Marcia: Well, I can tell a couple. This was a five week summer 
course, and every Friday we had a test, and every Monday he'd 
come back in with the test papers, and he would say to the class, 
and I was the only woman in the class. There were fifteen males. 
"Well, I presume you're here because you're planning to take the 
Calculus. Judging from some of these papers, you should give up 
that idea. You know, here at the University of Bridgeport, we 
have another mathematics course, Mathematics 105-106. I have my 
own name for it, I call it 'Rally round the flagpole', boys. The 
faculty member who looses out gets to teach that course". 

That would be one week, the next week it would be: "I presume 
you're here because you're planning to take the Calculus, forget 
that. Now here at the University we have another Mathematics 
course, Mathematics 117, for Education majors. They teach you 
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how to add, subtract and multiply, mostly, they go forth and 
multiply". 

These were every week. I think I was the only person in the 
class who thought it was funny. One hot afternoon, this was in 
the basement of Fones, we were having a test and he had closed 
the door cause there .was an audio-visual class next door, and 
they were showing a movie, and I gather there wasn't a faculty 
member there cause, finally I said to him, "it's so hot, Mr. 
Sherry, can't you open the door?. He said, "well it's pretty 
noisy", but he opened it anyway, and people came out and in and 
came out and of course you could hear the movie going. Finally 
he turned around and he said, "what are they running in there, a 
floating crap game?" 

Allen: John was one of my favorite characters. You know, he al-
ways had a good insight on what was going on. Within five 
minutes after a Dean's Council meeting, he knew what went on. 

Marcia: Really, I never knew that. 

Allen: And I have never found out what his source was. 

Marcia: It's amazing how word usually got out to somebody. I 
think one of the, most of the people for whom I worked, and this 
is not true of Henry, but most of the people, when they had staff 
meetings, it became a monologue. I never considered them staff 
meetings because no body ever had a chance to say what they, any-
thing that was on their mind, except for John Cox, and he always 
kept his staff appraised of what was going on. Sometimes I 
worried about his utter frankness, but he seemed to feel that 
this was the way he should, and I think that the HISP Directors 
for the most part were (?), but once he, if there had been a 
Trustee's meeting or a Cabinet Meeting, he would discuss with 
staff what had transpired, and then he would open up the meeting 
and expect everybody to take part in it, and it was somewhat 
refreshing to be able, not that you always had something to say, 
but I can remember all too many hour long monologues which really 
didn't fill me with joy. The vice president always thought that 
was the way to have a staff meeting, it wasn't my idea of one. 
And all too few and far between but most of them. John really, 
John never gave the appearance of working too hard, but I think 
he had the most effect method of running University Relations, 
and he put his faith and trust in his directors, and once he'd 
given them a job to do, it was theirs to do, and he expected that 
if you were running into problems you could talk with him about 
it, but he never peered over your shoulder, never tried to tell 
you how to do it, if you didn't do it well, of course you heard 
about it, but this was to me a great way to work. 

Allen: He was always very loyal to his staff. 
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Marcia: Oh yes. 

Allen: Bud Harris, for example. 

Marcia: Well, he felt that the buck stopped with him, and if 
anybody didn't do something the way they should, it was his 
responsibility, but he was very loyal to them, and I think they 
reciprocated. 

Allen: Very much so. That leads us into a number of other dif-
ferent areas which are not necessary the source of material 
today. I remember, and then this gets on a little but, its an 
ever lasting problem. When I became Lee's assistant, many many 
calls of people trying to get off the food plan. 

Marcia: Yes, that's universal, and is being done now as much as 
it was then. I think the sad part about it is that a lot of 
these kids who reached your office couldn't take the word "no". 
And it was always a source of amazement and disappointment when I 
realized that their parents lied for them. But that's something 
we really can't fault them for. 

Allen: And there generally accompanying this, a feeling that to 
get a final answer you got to go to the top. 

Marcia: And I think a lot of them learned that you couldn't. 
Some of the vice presidents, whom I sent them to, didn't always 
agree with my decision. Again, we're talking about Al Diem now . 
I think one of is real strong traits, was that he would never un-
dercut one of his directors, and as he said to me one day, if a 
student comes to me, and I don't agree with the decision you've 
made, I'll never tell that student that I don't agree with you, I 
will tell you and then you can call the student in and however 
you want to do it you can reverse yourself. But I've had people 
who have not done that. You feel as if you are losing control 
over your own department. He really was good at that. 

Allen: I'm sure you've had some other interesting things with 
students, faculty and so forth in all these years. 

Marcia: My mind goes blank. 

Allen: You'll think of all of these later. 

Marcia: I think it is too bad you didn't tape the day that Jim 
and I had lunch with you because I think that given the impetus 
from somebody else, I sometimes think of things that happened. 

Allen: Jim? 

Marcia: Jim Fenner. 
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Allen: Oh. 

Marcia: Jim was counselor in Marina, you know, at the time I 
lived there, and with 44 boys in the dorm, life was not dull. 
Right off hand I,-

Allen: Was there something about them sunning themselves on the 
roof? 

Marcia: They sunned themselves on the roof, they went out some-
times with no clothes on, they were the predecessors of the 
streakers, and that was long before streakers became popular, 
but- I know one. Dave Field was counselor for a semester when he 
first came here, and he came up the stairs one night and one of 
the boys across the hall from me had brought a woman into his 
room, and I guess there was a good deal of noise. I guess I 
wasn't there that night, and he couldn't remember whether there 
were two doors to the room or not, because some of those doors in 
the Barnum mansion had a bathroom door that led directly outside. 
One of his students, one of his Arnold students, was in the room 
and when he knocked on the door and demanded that they open the 
door, Tom went out and hid on the roof because he didn't want 
Dave to find him, cause Dave was strict in certain aspects, but 
as he said to me afterwards, I was trying to walk into the room 
and lean my head out into the hall to see if someone came out 
another door. 

I think the four years that I lived in the men's dorm, I didn't 
get an awful lot of sleep, cause they had no curfew, but it 
wasn't dull. I don't think for the most part they brought women 
into the dorm, if they did, I didn't know about it, and I usually 
heard somewhere along the line. we had a gal at one time, she 
was not a student here, but she was mentally disturbed, and she 
use to appear in Marina about the dinner hour, and entertain the 
students. She'd do the dance of the seven veils and, of course 
the students would egg her on, and I usually had to get security 
to come in and get her out. One night she showed up abut one 
o'clock and banged on one of the kid's doors, and wanted in, and 
of course he was scared to death of her, I think he was afraid he 
would be accused of rape, or what have you. He disappeared and 
she wandered around the dorm for about an hour until somebody got 
security over there. Of course in those days the only security 
we had was Elmer. He usually called the Bridgeport Police Dept. 
Just normal Hi-Jinks. 

Allen: O.K., this has been very useful and helpful Marcia. Let 
me ask you a couple of different questions. Why did you stay so 
long? 

Marcia: I liked it. There might have been times when I thought 
maybe I should move on, but I think if you enjoy a job. I used 
to say the only two reasons I would move would be for a heck of a 

10 



lot more money, or to change the type of work I was doing. And 
the old saying, you know what you have, you don't know what 
you'll get. You can walk into something that's far worse. But I 
really and truly liked it on this campus, and I've always felt 
that it was a good university to be in. 

Allen: I'm sure that while you are driving up to New York State 
in the next few days, other anecdotes are going to come to mind. 

Marcia: I should have made notes, Bill. 

Bill: Do you have a tape recorder? 

Marcia: Yes, 

M4.Allen: As you recall some of these, put them on tape and send 
them on to me. It will be helpful and useful to me. 

End of tape. 
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